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OFFICIAL NOTICE AND AGENDA AMENDED


Notice is hereby given that the Parks and Recreation Committee of the City of Stoughton,
Wisconsin will hold a regular or special meeting as indicated on the date, time and location
given below.


Meeting of the:
Date /Time:
Location:


Members:


CC:


PARKS AND RECREATION COMMITTEE OF THE CITY OF STOUGHTON


Wednesday, April 11 at 7:00 PM
Ed Overland Room (City Hall 381 E. Main St., Stoughton WI 53589)
Regina Hirsch, Matt Bartlett, Lisa Reeves, Denise Duranczyk, Donna Olson


Attorney Matt Dregne, Department Heads, Stoughton Newspapers,
Judi Krebs, Mary Demczak, Pat Groom, Sarah Monette, John Lewis, Bob Diebell,
Desi Weum, oregonobserver@wcinet.com, Council Members, Bill Livick


* Note-For security reasons, the front doors of the City Hall building (including the elevator
door) will be locked after 4:30 p.m. If you need to enter City Hall after that time, please use the
entrance on the east side of City Hall (the planning department door). If you are physically
challenged and are in need of the elevator or other assistance, please call 873-6677 prior to 4:30
p.m.


Item # CALL TO ORDER
1 Call to Order
2 Approval of Minutes from March 20, 2018
3 Communication


Bike Route Sign Installation


Dane County Garage Fence


Item # OLD BUSINESS
4 Park Development Fund Report (Discussion)


5 School District Use of the Youth Center (Discussion)


6 Fair Contract (Discussion and Possible Action)


7 Yahara River Whitewater Park Update (Discussion & Action)


8 Park Development Standard Guidelines (Discussion)


9 Criddle Park Natural Playground (Discussion)


Item # NEW BUSINESS
10 Aaker Road Development Park Plan (Discussion and Possible Action)


11 Yahara River Trail Bids (Discussion)







12 Virgin Lake Trail (Discussion)


13 Nordic Ridge Park Solar Sign (Discussion)


14 Uniroyal Easement Meeting (Discussion)


15 Rotary Park – Benches and Rain Garden (Discussion and Possible Action)


16 Chalet Court Land (Discussion)


17 Future Agenda Items


Item # ADJOURNMENT








PARKS AND RECREATION COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
Tuesday March 20 2018
6:00 PM
Stoughton City Hall, Ed Overland Room


Present: Alderpersons: Regina Hirsch, Lisa Reeves, Matt Bartlett, Denise Duranczyk, Mayor
Donna Olson, and Parks & Recreation Director Dan Glynn
Guests: Park Maintenance Supervisor Pat Groom, Recreation Supervisor Kourtni Barnes,
Alderperson Tim Swadley, Rianna Paquette, and Lexi Liddicoat


1. Call to Order
Meeting called to order by Regina Hirsch at 6:00 pm.


2. Approval of the Minutes from February 20, 2018
Motion by Denise Duranczyk seconded by Matt Bartlett to approve the minutes of February 20 as
requested. Motion carried 5-0 with the Mayor voting.


3. Communications


Recreation Supervisor Introduction
Glynn introduced Kourtni Barnes to the group. Glynn shared that she previously worked for
Madison School and Community Recreation in an afterschool setting. Barnes shared that she
was excited to start the new position.


Park Development Fun Report
Glynn shared that he was working with Director LaBorde and Director Scheel to reconcile the
account. The reconciliation is centered on what funds were designated for each park. Glynn
shared that Director LaBorde that there were at the minimum $17,000 in undesignated funds.


Spring & Summer Activities Guide
Glynn shared that the Spring & Summer Activities Guide was recently inserted into the Great
Dane. Glynn shared some new program offerings including Tenkara. Glynn shared that Tenkara
was a Japanese style of fly fishing, that it would be easier for children to learn than regular fly
fishing, and that an owner of a Tenkara rod company would help volunteer to run the program.


School District Use of the Youth Center
Glynn shared that the School District’s 18 to 21 year old special education program has been
using the youth center building. Glynn explained the 18 to 21 year old program to the committee,
that it provides them with life skills and job training, and the youth center was a good fit for their
program. Glynn explained that with Community Living Connections moving to the Senior Center
Annex that it has caused a situation where the City has needed to provide a building observer.
Glynn shared that they were in lease negotiation with the School District.


Old Business


New Business


4. Park & Open Space Plan (Discussion and Possible Action)
Glynn shared the proposal again and that it was more comprehensive than past proposals.
Duranczyk shared that she would like an additional sixth meeting added which would be for a
final presentation by the consultant to the Parks and Recreation Committee.


Motion made by Denise Duranczyk and seconded by Lisa Reeves to recommend to the Finance
Committee to approve the Ayres & Associates proposal in the amount of $16,820 with an
understanding that a sixth meeting would be added and the cost for the additional meeting would
not exceed $500. The motion carried 5-0 with the Mayor voting.


5. Fair Contract (Discussion and Possible Action)







Glynn shared that he had been in touch with Rob White from the Fair and that White informed
him that he expects the Fair President to sign the contract.


6. Park Shelter Fee Revenue Allocation (Discussion and Possible Action)
Glynn shared that revenue generated by park shelter fees help offset their operational cost to the
City. Glynn shared that it takes staff time to negotiate contracts with user groups, coordinate field
use with user groups, and process shelter reservations. Glynn shared that he would like to keep
the revenue where it is in the budget. The Committee agreed with Glynn.


7. Nordic Ridge Park Shelter Electric Locks & Steel Doors (Discussion and Possible Action)
Glynn shared that the steel doors were purchased and will be installed the following Tuesday.
Groom shared that the cameras at the park are now functional and operating. Glynn shared that
there was money left over in the park’s budget to purchase the two electric locks needed for the
bathroom doors.


Motion made by Matt Bartlett and seconded by Regina Hirsch to recommend to the Finance
Committee to direct staff purchase the electric locks using remaining funds. The motion carried 5-
0 with the Mayor voting.


8. Yahara River Whitewater Park Update (Discussion)
Glynn shared that he was working on recruiting members for the steering committee and he was
contacted by a lot of interested members. Olson shared that interested parties she knew of would
be hard to turn down. Glynn shared the draft of the conceptual design. Glynn explained that the
bypass channel would be class 1 rapids and would look very similar to Argo Cascades in Ann
Arbor, MI and the two rapids downstream of the Fourth Street Bridge would be class 2 rapids.
Reeves, Hirsch, Duranczyk, and Bartlett expressed concerns about sediment removal where the
bypass channel would start. Glynn shared that he was meeting with representatives from Uniroyal
about an easement along their property for a trail.


9. Park Development Standard Guidelines (Discussion)
Glynn shared that he talked to numerous Parks and Recreation Directors in the area and no one
has developed their own guidelines. Hirsch shared that she would still like staff to create their
own. Hirsch shared that Alderperson Majewski told her that City staff should look into how Dane
County Parks plans parks.


10. Criddle Park Natural Playground (Discussion)
Glynn shared that he planned on having a public meeting in April and a child design workshop in
May. Hirsch shared that she had talked with neighbors of the park and they were interested in a
potluck. Hirsch also recommended gaining input at the Sustainable Stoughton Earth Day event
like we previously did at the City Open House. Hirsch shared neighbor’s concerns with visibility
for the park for safety reasons.


11. Full Spectrum Solar Bid Award (Discussion and Possible Action)
Glynn shared that they were approved for a 30 day extension by WPPI for installation of the solar
panel. Glynn also shared that Cory Neeley from WPPI didn’t think the Focus on Energy Grant
was going to be available to apply for. Glynn shared that the City received two bids for the project
and that Full Spectrum Solar was low bid. Hirsch, Bartlett, Reeves, and Duranczyk shared that
they would like a sign with information and graphics that talk about the solar panel powering the
shelter and splash pad.


Motion made by Matt Bartlett and seconded by Lisa Reeves to recommend to the Finance
Committee to award Full Spectrum Solar the solar contract for Nordic Ridge Park. The motion
carried 5-0 with the Mayor voting.


12. Girl Scouts Butterfly and Bee Garden at Racetrack Park (Discussion and Possible Action)
Paquette and Liddicoat shared their proposal for a butterfly and bee garden at Racetrack Park.
They explained that bees and butterflies were low in population and that this would aid their
recovery. They shared they asked for donations and help from local companies. Hirsch shared
that she would be interested in helping with the project. Hirsch shared that bee houses required
constant maintenance so that disease among bees wouldn’t spread and be counterproductive to







the project. Glynn and Groom shared that the proposed area at Racetrack Park was unutilized
and was a good location for something like this. Paquette and Liddicoat shared that they needed
$327.30 for supplies and were asking the City for a donation.


Motion made by Lisa Reeves and seconded by Denise Duranczyk to donate $327.30 from the
Park Development Fund for the supplies needed for the bee and butterfly garden. The motion
carried 5-0 with the Mayor voting.


13. Future Agenda Items
Mandt Park Waterfront Development Update
Park Development Standard Guidelines
Fair Contract Update
Park Development Fund Quarterly Report
Rotary Park
Nordic Ridge Solar Sign
Uniroyal Meeting Update


Adjournment
Motion made by Denise Duranczyk seconded by Matt Bartlett at 7:33 pm. Motion passed 5-0 with
the Mayor voting.








Dan Glynn, Director
Kourtni Barnes, Recreation Supervisor
Greg Hoyte, Youth Center Manager
381 East Main Street Stoughton, WI 53589
(608) 873-6746 www.stoughtonrec.com


CITY OF STOUGHTON
PARKS & RECREATION DEPARTMENT


Date: 4/3/2017


From: Dan Glynn, Parks & Recreation Director


Subject: Yahara River Whitewater Park


Neighbors of Riverside Park,


The City has hired an engineering firm to provide a conceptual plan for a whitewater park in the Yahara River.
After analyzing the river and dam, we have decided the best direction to move forward would be to create a
bypass channel south of the dam in Riverside Park. A bypass channel would allow for paddlers to avoid por-
taging around the dam and would allow for fish passage. The bypass channel would preserve the scenic beauty
of the millpond and the river width in downtown Stoughton by maintaining water levels upstream of the dam
consistent to what they currently are.


Excavation would be needed to create the bypass channel. The water level in the bypass channel would be be-
low the ground height and a vegetative buffer would be created between your home and the park resulting in
visual separation from the bypass channel. I have included a draft of the concept plan for the site.


After researching these projects across the country, I believe this will help Stoughton economically by bring-
ing families into our community to enjoy the park as well as all that Stoughton has to offer. I am confident that
this will provide a unique recreational opportunity for those living in Stoughton and those coming to visit. The
park will also enhance current recreational use in the river such as fishing, kayaking or tubing through the
whitewater park. The depth and complexity of the rapids within the park is intended to make this a fun, family
experience.


Please feel free to call or e-mail with any questions or if you would like to learn more about Stoughton’s
whitewater park. We are in the planning phase of the project and would appreciate your input. You can reach
me at 873-6746 or dglynn@ci.stoughton.wi.us.


Dan Glynn
Parks & Recreation Director







City of Stoughton, 381 E Main Street, Stoughton WI 53589


RESOLUTION OF THE COMMON COUNCIL


Authorizing the submittal of a Wisconsin DNR Stewardship Fund grant application by the Parks &
Recreation Director.


Committee Action:


Fiscal Impact:


File Number: Date Introduced: April 24, 2018


WHEREAS the City of Stoughton believes itself to be qualified, and is willing and able to carry out all
activities described in the state grant application; and,


WHEREAS in this action the City of Stoughton has declared its intent to conduct the Yahara River
Development project described in the application; and,


WHEREAS in this action the City of Stoughton will, upon an award and acceptance of the grant, agree
to the terms of the grant;


BE IT RESOLVED by the Common Council of the City of Stoughton to requests the funds and
assistance available from the Wisconsin Department of Natural Resources under the Stewardship Local
Assistance Grant Program and will comply with state rules for the program, and,


HEREBY AUTHORIZES the Parks & Recreation Director to act on behalf of the City of Stoughton to
submit and sign an application to the State of Wisconsin for financial aid for Stewardship Fund
purposes, sign related documents, and


HEREBY AUTHORIZES the Parks & Recreation Director to act on behalf of the City of Stoughton to
sign the grant agreement if the grant funds are awarded.


Council Action: Adopted Failed Vote


Mayoral Action: Accept Veto







Tim Swadley, Mayor Date


Council Action: Override Vote
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Dan Glynn


From: DeSmidt, Alex <DeSmidt.Alex@countyofdane.com>


Sent: Friday, April 06, 2018 12:18 PM


To: Dan Glynn


Subject: RE: Park Site Selection


Attachments: Recreation_Size_and_Occupancy_Standards.pdf


Dan,


The county identifies Natural Resource Area Boundaries within our Parks and Open Space Plan that outline areas of
future consideration for acquisitions. Our future parkland needs are based on the location of existing lands or lack
thereof, demographic analysis that identifies areas of growth, and public input identifying community recreational
demands. We typically focus on acquisitions that will buffer existing lands, connect existing public lands & regional trails,
offer natural and cultural resource protection, provide water and wetland quality protection, as well as the availability of
partnerships and willing landowners among other factors.


NRPA standards for municipal parkland have been based on an overall acre ratio of parkland per 1,000 residents and
service area buffers, see attached. Although, NRPA has transitioned away from the acres per 1,000 residents to more of
a community comparison style system so communities can see if they are above or below average in terms population
and parkland acres, see NRPA Park Metrics, it is still a good starting point. Creating a map of existing parks and their
service areas based on their size and type will show voids in community access to parkland and identify areas that would
benefit from parks and rank as high need for consideration. Overlaying the map on land use/zoning data can identify
areas of future development and a future need for parks.


Hope that helps.


Alex


From: DGlynn@ci.stoughton.wi.us [mailto:DGlynn@ci.stoughton.wi.us]
Sent: Friday, April 06, 2018 7:48 AM
To: DeSmidt, Alex
Subject: Park Site Selection


Alex,


Does Dane County use any selection criteria for ranking possible sites for parks? We are looking at doing something like
this to make it more transparent for developers.


Thanks


Dan Glynn, CPRP
Parks & Recreation Director
City of Stoughton
381 E. Main St
Stoughton, WI 53589
www.stoughtonrec.com
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Recreation Size and Occupancy Standards 
 
 
What Are NRPA Park Types and Acreage Standards?  
The National Recreation and Park Association (NRPA) is a national, non-profit service organization 
dedicated to advancing parks, recreation and environmental efforts that enhance the quality of life for all 
people. NRPA works closely with national, state and local recreation and park agencies, corporations and 
citizens' groups in carrying out its objectives. As part of its activities, NRPA has created a hierarchy of park 
types, as well as a set of acreage standards for different park types. This information is shown in Table 
PR.1.  
 


Table PR.1: NRPA Parkland Classification and Standards 
Type Service 


Area 
Desirable 


Size 
Acres/1000 
Residents 


Desirable Site Characteristics and 
Facilities 


Neighborhood 
Parks  


¼ to ½ Mile  5-15 Acres  1 to 2 
Acres  


Serve the surrounding neighborhoods with 
open space and facilities such as basketball 
courts, children’s play equipment and picnic 
tables  


Community 
Parks  


1-2 Miles  25+ Acres  5 to 8 
Acres  


May include areas suited for intense 
recreation facilities such as athletic 
complexes and large swimming pools. Easily 
accessible to nearby neighborhoods and 
other neighborhoods  


Regional 
Parks  


Several 
Communities  


200+ Acres  5 to 10 
Acres  


Contiguous with or encompassing natural 
resources  


Special Use 
Areas  


No 
Applicable 
Standards  


Variable 
Depending 


on use  


Variable  Area for specialized or single purpose 
recreation activities such as campgrounds, 
golf courses etc.  


 
 
 
Occupancy Standards 
 
Facility Persons/HA at 


any one time 
 


Daily 
turnover rate 


Persons/HA 
per day 


Persons/Acre 
per day 


Dense picnic 
site 
 


200—300 1.5—2 300—600 120—240 


Lightly USED 
picnic site 
 


40—100 1.5—2   60—200   25—80 


Playing fields 
 


50—100 2—3 100—300   40—120 


Urban parks 
 


150—200 3—4 450--800 180—320 
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Based on NRPA and the 1995 Comprehensive Plan for Frederick recommendations, the 
City of Frederick shows an overall deficit of local developed open space at 2000 
population (See Table 3).  
 
 


Table 3. Parks Level of Service Per 1000 Population  
Standards and 2000 Assessment  


 
 


 Comprehensive 
Plan  


NRPA  


Total Parkland  15 acres/1000  10 acres/1000
Community Parks  10 acres/1000  8 acres/1000


Standards  


Neighborhood Parks 5 acres/1000  2 acres/1000
Total Parks Need  792  528
Existing  437  437
Deficit  355  91
Level of Service  8.2 acres/1000  8.2 acres/1000
Community Parks 
Need  


528  424


Existing  321.5  321.5
Deficit  207.5  102.5
Level of Service  6.1 acres/1000  6.1 acres/1000
Neighborhood Parks 
Need  


264  106


Existing  115.6  115.6
Deficit  148.4  +8.4


Assessment  


Level of Service  2.2 acres/1000  2.2 acres/1000
 
Comp Plan Update City of Frederick Parks and Recreation Assessment 3 
 
Space Standards for Trails 
 


Persons/HA per day for 
trails separated by: 


On-trail activities Persons/km at 
the same time 


Daily 
turnover rate 


Persons/km 
per day 


400 m 200 m 100m 
Walking (urban park) 500 4 2000   400 
Walking (suburban park) 5 4 200  20  
Walking (natural 
surroundings) 


10 4 40  4  


Short hiking (2 hrs) 10 2 20 1.0   
Long hiking (5-8 hrs) 10 0.5 5 0.2   
Bicycling (12-20 km) 10-20 3-5 20-50  2-5  
Horse riding (5-10 km) 6-20 4 25-85 1.2-4 2.5-8  
 
Source:  Baud-Bovy & Johnson. 1998.  Tourism and Recreation Handbook of Planning and Design, 
Boston, Architectural Press.  287 pp. 
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Neighbors of Virgin Lake Park,


The City has partnered with a local volunteer group to install a boardwalk and trail at Virgin Lake Park.


The volunteer group was able to receive a grant for the volunteerism in conservation that covered the


cost of this project. Installing the board walk will require a few days of work which will entail cutting


boards on site, placing the frame of the boardwalk in place, and tree trimming on the western edge of


the trail. No dates for the install have been set at the moment since we are waiting for the area to dry


out.


The boardwalk will use recycled Ash wood that is local to Stoughton and dried in a solar kiln. The area


where the trail and boardwalk are is considered a wetland which means that the boardwalk has been


designed so it is not attached to the ground and the trail will need to be mowed with no surface. We


anticipate being able to get a mower to the area for most of the summer. It may be possible in the


future to extend or change the route of the trail since the boardwalk is modular. Below is a map of the


new trail. Please let me know if you have any concerns. You can reach me at 873-6746 or


dglynn@ci.stoughton.wi.us.


Dan Glynn


Parks & Recreation Director
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The 3.6kW solar array on this shelter was designed to offset 100% of the 
electrical energy use in this park, including the shelter and splash pad!


The solar power produced at this site each year is 
equivalent to offsetting: 
• The CO2 emissions from burning 3,664 pounds of coal


• The greenhouse gas emissions from 8,208 miles driven by an average vehicle


• The carbon sequestered by 86.8 tree seedlings grown for 10 years


Soak up the sun in Stoughton Parks!


This solar array was made possible by a partnership  
between Stoughton Parks and Recreation and Stoughton Utilities.  


We both support clean energy and getting outside to enjoy our beautiful community. 


Visit Stoughtonrec.com to view the enregy being produced at this location in real time!








Red Line = New wall for security for propane tanks


Blue Line = River Trail Extension


Yellow Line = Boardwalk


Black Circles = Moving/Replacing Storage Building to Empty Lot


Red Rectangle = Remove Building


Green Rectangle = New Park (Roughly 0.7 Acres, 375 feet of Frontage)
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